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In the past, the use of simple adjuvants did not necessitate specific measures, but given the innovation in 

modern vaccinology, the concept of an excipient or adjuvant master file system becomes important. 

European authorities have so far tried to handle the delicate situation of proprietary information in the 

manufacture and quality control of a proprietary adjuvant by accepting the use of trade names in the 

dossier and the separate submission of confidential data directly to the Regulatory Authorities. 

In the U.S., the adjuvant company submits a document called a "Special Outline" to the USDA Center for 

Veterinary Biologies (CVB) that includes the adjuvant ingredients, their concentrations, the general 

adjuvant manufacturing procedure, and the quality control tests conducted on the adjuvant. The Special 

Outline is identified with a unique number which is referenced by the customer producing a vaccine. The 

trade name of the adjuvant as well as the Special Outline number are included in the vaccine 

manufacturer's Outline of Production. Therefore, the vaccine manufacturer does not have access to the 

proprietary adjuvant information. 

Each specific vaccine is tested for safety and efficacy according to the legal requirements in laboratory and 

clinical trials conducted with that vaccine and reflected in the SPC/leaflet. 

There are no safety grounds to require disclosure of additional details of the proprietary adjuvant 

components via the dossier to MAAs or via the EPAR/SPC/product information to the public. It is fully 

possible for the MAA/MAH to perform all necessary in-process and final product controls, including stability 

testing, with general knowledge on the adjuvants provided by the adjuvant manufacturer to the 

MAA/MAH. 

It is concerning if there will be no legal protection of proprietary information for novel or complex 

excipients and adjuvants in European veterinary medicines legislation because the consequence is that 

some new or improved vaccines may not be available to EU countries. It is also likely that proven and 

established adjuvants will become unavailable for use in vaccines in EU countries as adjuvant companies 

will be unwilling to provide this proprietary information to vaccine manufacturers. 

The developers of complex or novel excipients and adjuvants are open and responsive towards the 

requirements from Regulatory Authorities, but they strongly need to maintain the opportunity to NOT 

disclose trade secrets to their customers, who purchase the proprietary adjuvants or excipients for 

production of the final authorised vaccines. 

We therefore kindly propose to include in the legal framework an opportunity to establish a voluntary 

system of master files for manufacturers of excipients and adjuvants for veterinary vaccines, for example by 

including the above proposed sentence in Annex II to Regulation 2019/6. 
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